Ski for Light, Inc. 
Board of Directors 
Annual Meeting
Rhinelander, Wisconsin

Friday, January 26, 2024

Minutes

Session 1

President, Julie Coppens, called the first session of the annual meeting of Ski for Light, Inc. to order at 8:35 A.M. Central Standard Time. She welcomed everyone. 

Roll Call. Secretary, Judy Dixon, called the roll. 

[bookmark: Start][bookmark: Complete]Present:

Executive Committee
Julie Coppens, President
Krista Erickson, Vice President
Judy Dixon, Secretary
Tim McCorcle, Treasurer
Michael Evelo, Director-at-Large
Robert Hartt, Director-at-Large

Directors
Cara Barnes
Amy Brannan
Wendy David
Marion Elmquist
Betsy Fischer
Lynee Forsyth
Andrea Goddard
Nicole Haley
Melinda Hollands
Marie Huston
Karen Ishibashi
Bonnie O’Day
Laura Oftedahl
Sheri Richardson
Brenda Seeger
Larry Showalter
Amy White
Kevin Whitley
Karen Wood

Julie invited each Board member to relate something good that had happened in their life in the past year. The Board observed a moment of silence for the passing of former Board member Renee Abernathy.

Approval of Minutes (Oct. 10, 2023 Board meeting). Karen Wood moved and Krista Erickson seconded the approval of the minutes of the October 10, 2023 Board meeting as distributed. The motion passed unanimously.

President’s Update. Julie thanked those who submitted reports in advance of the Board meeting. They were:
· Board Election and Development Committee;
· Budget and Finance Committee;
· Constitution and Bylaws;
· Foundations;
· Long-range Planning;
· Site Selection;
· VIP Recruitment;
· Guide Recruitment;
· Corporate Sponsors; and
· Policy Manual working group recommendation;
· Nominating Committee report.

Treasurer’s Report. Tim reported the current balances: Wells Fargo checking $134,973.32, Wells Fargo savings $161,356.69, Paypal $20,107.38, for total cash assets of $316,437.39. SFL Endowment managed by BTC is 503,341.03, Unrestricted Assets managed by BTC,  $125,513.97, and Total BTC assets are $628,855.00.
Payments for the event are going well. The compilation report and the 990 are still in progress with Cbiz. Tim expects to receive them after April 15.

Budget and Finance. Bob Hartt highlighted three points from the Budget and Finance report: 1. The annual performance review of our investments found no concerns over the performance of Bankers Trust; 2. The annual budget sent to the Board reflected conservative fund-raising revenue, Bob anticipates that we will most likely need to draw on our reserves to pay all the bills; and 3. The Budget and Finance Committee has been assisting the policy working group on updating SFL financial policies. 

Board election results. Karen Wood, chair of the Board Development and Elections Committee reported the following results for election of Directors. Elected for a four-year term were the following 13 individuals:

· Melinda Hollands
· Julie Coppens
· Brenda Seeger
· Sheri Richardson
· Andrea Goddard
· Nino Pacini
· Greg Cox
· David Fisichella
· Bob Civiak
· Bonnie Hartman
· Susan Zak
· Donna Paterson
· Greg Andrews

Three Board trainings will take place, the first on March 5 covering Roles and Responsibilities of Board members; the second on April 9 covering Running Effective Meetings; and the third will be on May 7 covering Succession Planning. There will also be a new Board member orientation, February 20th at 8:00 P.M. Eastern time.

2024 International Week Event. Marie reported that every effort is being made to enable people to ski as much as possible. Alternative activities are being explored. At the moment, there are 108 guides and 106 disabled skiers. Other aspects of the event are going well considering the limited resources available. 

2025 International Event. Sheri Richardson, 2025 Event Chair, reported that she is assembling the 2025 planning committee. Various ideas were expressed to accommodate additional attendees who we expect will be interested in attending the 50th anniversary event.

50th Anniversary Celebration. Marion reported on plans for the celebratory aspects of the 50th anniversary event. Marion outlined plans so far. Leslee Lane Hoyum, former SFL Board member, joined the discussion. Leslee is assisting with the 50th anniversary gala being planned for October 12, 2024 at Norway House in Minneapolis. Nicole expressed concern that the Board has a duty to review a detailed budget for this event. After considerable discussion, it was moved by Wendy and seconded by Judy that the Board authorize up to $5,000 to provide funding for the 50th Anniversary Gala. Leslee will provide a budget in April. The motion passed.

A commemorative 50th anniversary book is in the works being coordinated by Laura Oftedahl. Laura still needs more material for the book. Various possibilities for selling or giving the book away were discussed. Krista moved that the 50th Anniversary Committee prepare a detailed budget for the summer Board meeting. It should include any expenditures anticipated for the Provo event, as well as the Gala and a distribution plan for the book. It was seconded by Karen W. The motion passed.

Executive Committee Authority. Krista moved that the Board request the Policy Manual coordinator come to the summer Board meeting with a policy on presidential and Executive Committee approval authority including expenditure amounts. The motion was seconded by Larry. The motion passed.

Larry moved that in Bylaw 4 Powers and Duties of the Executive Committee, the wording of Section B be changed to read: “Have the power To develop the organization’s budget with the Budget and Finance Committee and to recommend its approval by the Board.“ Krista seconded the motion. The motion passed. 

It was agreed that the Constitution and Bylaws Committee would look at the provisions for how much advance notice is required for the President to call a meeting of the Board. The Committee will email the Board the exact language needing to be changed in preparation for a vote on Tuesday.

It was suggested that the Policy Manual Coordinator be a member of the Constitution and Bylaws Committee.

Friends of Ski for Light. Julie suggested that, in light of the 50th anniversary and the fund-raising opportunity it presents, should we re-consider Friends of SFL and life memberships. Larry summarized the history of these fund-raising efforts and noted that there had been little traction in recent years. Julie proposed a “Next Half Century” campaign. Amy W. suggested giving a discount for life memberships this year. Instead of life members, perhaps contributors could be called “snow angels.” It was agreed that we would announce that the Friends and life member program will be sunset. This is your last year to become a life member. When we get to Provo we will have a new program.

After lunch, Scott McCall joined the meeting as an observer.

Birkie. Mike Evelo reported that arrangements for 2024 SFL involvement in the Birkie are going well. There will be an SFL booth again at the Birkie Expo. SFL folks will also be participating in the Giant Ski. SFL is again sponsoring the ParaBirkie.

Officer elections. Melinda Hollands, chair of the Nominating Committee, began by thanking the Constitution and Bylaws Committee for updated procedures. Things went very well. The officers are being elected for two years and their term begins on February 18, 2024. The following officers were elected:

· President: Julie Coppens
· Vice-President: Sheri Richardson
· Secretary: Krista Erickson
· Treasurer: Tim McCorcle
· Director-at-large: David Fisichella
· Director-at-large: Nicole Haley

Melinda will provide additional feedback on the election process in a report to the Board.

Site Selection. Cara expressed concern about the site selection process. It is difficult to get a response from some sites. The Board agreed that the committee should explore places with the most reliable snow. Marie suggested that we need to realign our requirements so that facilities with limited staff can meet our needs, and we also need to update our cost requirements.

Policy Manual Working Group. Bonnie sent four updated policies for consideration. They are: B06. Mobility-impaired and Visually Impaired Participant Stipends, C08 Bank and Investment Accounts, C09. Financial Disclosure, and C12. Reimbursement of Out-of-pocket Expenses. The proposed policy for stipends defines stipend as any form of financial assistance no matter what it is called and would not allow someone to receive a stipend for more than three consecutive years. It was agreed not to limit stipends to three consecutive years. Bonnie moved that we adopt the policy without the limitation of consecutive years, and delete “the applicant’s probable total cost of participating including travel costs.” The motion was seconded by Melinda. The motion passed. Bonnie moved the adoption of policy c08, Bank and Investment Accounts, as proposed. The motion was seconded by Larry. The motion passed. Bonnie moved the adoption of policy C09 Financial Disclosure as proposed. The motion was seconded by Wendy. The motion passed. Bonnie moved the adoption of Policy C12, Reimbursement of Out-of-pocket Expenses as proposed. It was seconded by Cara. The motion passed. Bonnie moved the adoption of Policy C23, Privacy Policy, as proposed. Additional European requirements will be coming into effect soon so this policy will need more attention in the future. The motion was seconded by Larry. The motion passed. The policy Committee was not able to propose a policy on acceptance of MIP participants and recommends that the President establish a working group to draft such a policy. There is also a need to look at possible revisions to policy A06, Event Payment refund, and policy  C13 Money Handling.

Long Range Planning Committee. Krista highlighted the recommendations from the report. A marketing group is meeting to plan the alignment of coordinators and committees in this area. They have undertaken several things pursuant to the goal on Board and leadership development—Board training, Board orientation, and outgoing Board member exit interviews. The goal on the International event is broken into four subgoals: 1. guide and skier recruitment. They are planning to interview people who have attended once and not returned. 2. Event Costs. They reviewed historical data related to event costs. 3. Global Issues. They are looking at information on climate change. 4. Regional Events and Relationships. They have compiled a list of people to talk with about this.

The report also deals with the organization mission statement. There is concern that some aspects of our mission statement may not resonate as well today as they did in the past. They recommend that the Board create a working group to look at the mission statement. 

Committee on Equity, Diversity and Inclusion. Julie distributed a description of a permanent Board committee on Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (attached). There was considerable discussion about forming such a committee. Krista moved that the current ad hoc committee become a permanent Committee on Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion and that the Constitution and Bylaws Committee make the required changes to Bylaw 5 Standing Committees. The motion was seconded by Amy W. Bonnie pointed out that we don’t currently collect data on such things as race and sexual preference and asked if there are plans to begin doing so. Julie said that there are other ways of assessing the diversity and inclusion of an organization. Nancy pointed out that many potential funders are likely to ask questions about the existence of the organization’s DEI policies, committee, etc. After considerable discussion, a voice vote was taken but results were inconclusive so it was agreed to have a roll call vote. The results of the vote on the motion was 9 in favor, 12 opposed, and 2 abstensions. 

It was moved by Amy W. that Bylaw 3, Duties of the President be amended to include a Diversity, Inclusion and Equity Coordinator position responsible for promoting principles of DEI within Ski for Light. The motion was seconded by Larry. The motion passed.

SalesForce. Amy W. reported that this is the second year we have used SalesForce and things seemed to go well. In addition to applications management, we are also doing auction and race/rally management this year. We have migrated to the full platform from the sandbox. This will result in a reduction of cost. We will be adding donor and mailing information in the coming year to complete integration of SFL’s data into SalesForce. Larry expects to be transitioning out of his data management role. Judy offered to assist with this transition.

Session 1 ended at 4:45 P.M.

Session 2

The Board meeting was re-convened on Tuesday, January 30th at 4:00 P.M.

Julie welcomed incoming Board members who were in attendance. They were: Nino Pacini, Greg Cox, David Fisichella, Bob Civiak, Susan Zak, and Donna Paterson. She also thanked the outgoing Board members. Outgoing Board members were presented with a wooden plaque made by SFL guide, Louis Peterson.

Long Range Planning Committee. A recommendation from the LRP Committee is to review our mission statement. Julie asked those who have an interest in the mission statement to reach out to the Long Range Planning Committee.

Committees/projects needing new leaders/more help in new term. Julie noted that additional committees need new leaders, Foundations, website, and the work that Laura has been doing with tracksetters, annual report, and photography.

MIP Ski Equipment. Nicole reported that this year, there were applicants for the MIP program that were not sit skiers. As of now, this is not what they do. Nicole is seeking direction on the scope of the MIP program. She will be having discussions with an ad hoc committee being formed to look at this.

Document Retention and Management. Julie said that she and others are looking at how and where SFL is storing document to keep things secure and manageable. She will be putting together an ad hoc committee to address this.

Board Trainings. Karen reviewed the Board trainings and the new Board member orientation.

Conflict of Interest Forms. Judy distributed conflict of interest forms. The conflict of interest policy is on the SFL website. Each Board member should complete this form and return it to Marion.

Summer Board meeting. Julie will ask the Board by email to send any dates that members are not available during June or July. She will then send out proposed dates for a two-hour Zoom meeting.

Constitution and Bylaws. The C&B Committee looked at the time frame for the President to call a Board meeting. The current Bylaws require 15 days notice so the C&B Committee did not send out an email on this because that timeframe seemed reasonable.

Slack. Amy W. proposed that SFL begin using Slack. She thinks it would be a great communication tool for SFL folks, for event planning, for many things. She will take responsibility for getting people involved, training, and so forth.

Director Emeritus. Judy moved that Larry Showalter be elected as a Director Emeritus at the end of his current Board term. The motion was seconded by Marion. The motion passed.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:15 P.M.


Board Development and Elections Committee Report to the Ski For Light Board
January, 2024

Committee members include:
Karen Wood  chair
Krista Erickson
Julie Coppens

The BDEC embarked on a major overhaul of the duties of the BDEC in the Spring of 2023. 
Upon gathering  comments from board members and doing research into best practices of nonprofit boards it was determined that many updates to the work of the BDEC needed to be made.
The first change was to modify the description of the duties of the BDEC in the SFL bylaws.
The BDEC developed a document titled “Responsibilities and Expectations of Board members.” 
The BDEC developed a document titled “Exit Interview Questions.”
These three items were presented to the board in 2023 for approval. All three were passed by the board and adopted.

The BDEC  determined that the recruitment of qualified board candidates needed to be an ongoing and dedicated process. To this end, BDEC kept a list of potential candidates and reached out to these people multiple times in order to measure interest in running and to answer questions. As a result  the BDEC was able to recruit eight well qualified  candidates to run in the election for 2024. these are in addition to the current and past members who are running.
Other improvements to the board development and leadership development program include:
1. Board members required to review the “Responsibilities and Expectations” document annually. This is a tool to help board members to evaluate how well they are meeting their responsibilities.
2. Exit interviews will be offered to exiting board members in order to gather important information from them so that we can continue to improve the board experience and performance.
3. New board members will be offered the opportunity to be assigned a mentor to whom they can go with questions and for support.
4. A new member orientation will be provided after each election in order to provide basic information and to answer questions of new members.
5. Board member training will be offered annually on a wide range of topics.
6. A template for a candidate statement has been developed so that all candidates are providing the same information.
7. A New Board Member Packet is being developed to be placed on the SFL.org website. 
8.The BDEC will keep an ongoing list of skills and qualities which are needed on the board . This list will be referred to when recruiting new board members. 
9. In the interest of developing future board leadership the BDEC encourages committee chairs to include new members on their committees. Also, for the same reason, non board members should be recruited for committees where appropriate
10. In the interest of leadership development, all board members are encouraged to share contacts, skills, knowledge and encouragement with new members..
In the Spring of 2024 the BDEC will be reaching out to board members who are stepping down from board service in order to determine if they are interested in engaging in an exit interview.This is not required but is encouraged. We are very interested in your comments and ideas. The exit interview questions will be sent to you via email in advance. You may simply choose to answer the questions via email or if you are willing, we would like to speak with you about your answers and ideas via telephone, one on one. All input will be kept anonymous.   
Save the dates:
Feb. 20, 2024 at 8:00 pm E.T via Zoom.
  A new member orientation will take place.  We invite all board members to attend in order to share your experience and words of wisdom. 
Mar. 5, 2024 at 8:00 pm E.T. via Zoom
Dave Wallace from One Source will provide the first of three professional development training sessions.
All board members are encouraged to attend.
April 9, 2024 at 8:00 pm E.T. via Zoom
Dave Wallace of One Source will provide the second of three professional development training sessions. All board members are encouraged to attend
May 7, 2024 at 8:00 pm E.T. via Zoom
Dave Wallace of One Source will provide the third of three professional development training sessions. All board members are encouraged to attend.

The BDEC will be working on proposing a change to the Ski For Light Constitution regarding term limits for board  members in the near future. We believe that this change is vital to the future health of the board. The details are still to be worked out. 
There is a swelling of support for this idea. We will continue our research in order to provide a convincing argument as to why this change will benefit Ski For Light.  We will hold a Zoom information session on this topic in the near future.
We would like to thank all who have shared their ideas and opinions with us as we have pursued the goal of helping the Ski For Light board of directors to be as successful as possible going into the future.
Respectfully Submitted
Karen Wood
BDEC chair



Budget and Finance Committee Report
January 26, 2024 Board Meeting


At our Summer Board meeting on June 27, the committee provided its annual report on the performance of the endowment fund, and a review of our investments by the investment manager, Bankers Trust (BTC) was attached.  The allocation of our assets was found to be in accordance with our investment policy and no re-balancing was recommended.  the committee has no concerns about the overall performance of Bankers Trust as the investment manager, and it was reported the Executive Committee accepted the Budget and Finance Committee recommendation that no funds be withdrawn from the endowment fund before the end of the fiscal year on June 30, 2023.
The market value of all the SFL funds managed by Bankers Trust on June 19 was $590,483.  The current market value as of January 15, 2024 was $624,602.  The next annual review of the endowment fund performance with Bankers Trust should be scheduled by the next Budget and Finance Committee in February or March. 
At the Fall Board meeting on October 10, the committee sent the Board the SFL budget as approved by the Executive Committee.  This budget estimated that $20,000 would be withdrawn from our endowment funds  by the end of the current fiscal year.  In the event that revenue from fund raising  does not match the high level of giving experienced over the last few years, the report also advised additional funds may be needed from reserves to cover a deficit due to  the impact of inflation and such things as outlays in preparation for our 50th anniversary event 
The Budget and Finance Committee recently finished its review of the financial related policies in the SFL policy manual, and our recommendations have been forwarded to the policy manual review committee.  I want to recognize the extra efforts  Tim McCorcle has made to consult with Nicole Haley and guide us through that review process.
Finally, I want to thank each of the Budget and Finance Committee members, Tim McCorcle, Mike Evelo and Betsy Fischer for their support during my four year tenure as Chairman of this committee.  After 12 years of service on the Board, I have decided not to run for another term, to make room for some new Board members and just have fun skiing and enjoying more play time with all my SFL friends.
Thank you,


Bob Hartt
Chairman



Report of the Constitution and Bylaws Committee
Ski for Light, Inc.
January 26, 2024

The Constitution and Bylaws Committee is composed of Judy Dixon, Chair, Julie Coppens, Karen Ishibashi, Sheri Richardson, and Larry Showalter.

The latest version of the Constitution and Bylaws of Ski for Light, Inc., as last amended on June 27, 2023,  are available on the SFL website in two locations and two formats. An html version is linked on the Board page of the website, and directly accessible at https://www.sfl.org/board/bylaws23b.html, while a MS Word version is linked on the "Important Organizational Documents" tab of the website, and directly accessible at https://www.sfl.org/board/bylaws23.doc.

The responsibility of the committee is to periodically review the Bylaws of Ski for Light, to coordinate the suggestions for Bylaw revisions submitted by Board members, and to make appropriate recommendations to the Board. More specifically, the committee shall:

1. Annually review the Organization's Constitution and Bylaws and make recommendations to the Board for amendment or revision as necessary;

2. Draft or assist in drafting appropriate amendments to implement recommendations referred to it by other Board members, and present all such recommendations at the next Board meeting, with a pass or no‑pass recommendation from the committee, except that recommendations must be received by the committee no less than fourteen (14) days prior to the Board meeting at which the recommendation is to be discussed.

3. Ensure that the current edition of Robert's Rules of Order Newly Revised is available at every Board meeting.

The Committee has no revisions or changes to present for discussion at this time. The committee does request feedback, however, from Board members about the new procedures for the election of both Board members and officers that were adopted during the last year and implemented during the current election cycle. Board members comments and suggestions for further revision of these sections of the Bylaws would be appreciated.

Respectfully submitted by
Judy Dixon, Chair
SFL Constitution and Bylaws Committee


Ski for Light Foundations Committee Report
January 19, 2024
Submitted by Bonnie O’Day
The Foundations Committee, which is just me, submits grant applications to appropriate foundations. I also send acknowledgement letters to private family foundations that provide donations.
I have been coordinating requests to foundations since about 2012. I informed our President, Julie Coppens, in early 2023 that 2023 would be the last year I would be able to coordinate these efforts. We need to identify someone who can bring increased creativity and new energy to our foundation outreach, as I am beginning to get a bit stale. I would be more than happy to share any information I have with the new foundations coordinator when one is identified.
Coordinating foundation applications and outreach has been a rewarding project for me. Thank you for the opportunity to serve SFL in this way.

We have received grants from the following foundations since February 2023.. 
Sons of Norway Foundation		$5,000
Delta Gamma				$3,500
Thistle Foundation			$3,000
Anderson Fund Foundation 		$2,000	
Jack Kagan Foundation 			$3,000 from Vencka and Louis Peterson 
Gibney Family Foundation		$1,500 from Gib and Diane
Bank of America Giving Fund		$3,000, from (Leslie Baltrami)
Flatley Foundation			$75,000
Total					$96,000
Total donations if we had not received the donation from the Flatley Foundation would be $21,000.

Respectfully,
Bonnie O’Day
Foundations Committee Chair



Long-Range Planning Committee
Report to the Ski for Light Board
January 14, 2024
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Section A: Introduction
The Long-Range Planning Committee consists of: Krista Erickson, chair; Cara Barnes; Amy Brannan; Julie Coppens; David Fisichella; Nicole Haley; Leslie Maclin; Bob Norbie; Karen Wood (committee supported by Judy Mitchell from OneSource)
In the LRPC’s previous report submitted in May of 2023, the goals embarked on by the committee were wide-ranging in scope. Though the LRPC may have hoped to accomplish more in 2023, much progress has been made with the implementation of Goals #1 and #2, which are the “Who We Are” goals. Items that remain outstanding are noted accordingly. This report provides updates on the analysis for the four subgoals of Goal #3, “What We Do” goals. There is also a section detailing recently raised questions concerning SFL’s mission statement, in consideration of past survey results. 
The LRPC hopes that SFL will ensure that long-range planning efforts continue over the next several years. To that end, the LRPC has reached out to the nominee for Vice President in the upcoming officer elections in hopes of ensuring as easy of a transition as possible for a future long-range planning committee. 



Section B:  Goal #1 Organizational Alignment and Committee Effectiveness
Part of the recommendations detailed in the LRPC’s May 31, 2023, report to the Board proposed implementing this goal by dividing coordinators and committees into five core groupings. As explained in the LRPC’s October 2023 update to the Board, the LRPC concluded that, due to factors outside of the control of the LRPC, the timeline proposed in the May 31st report for the implementation of this goal would not be viable to implement at this time. Instead, the LRPC planned to focus on implementing one of the core groupings during the fall of 2023 and then, depending on the decisions of the 2024 LRPC and Board, hopefully continue with the implementation of the remaining core groupings later in 2024 after the Coordinators and Committees Roster is updated. The LRPC decided to initially work with what would become the Marketing Group (consisting of the Publicity and Public Relations Committee, the Social Media Committee, the SFL Bulletin Editor, and the Annual Report Editor) retaining all coordinators and committees as they already currently exist. LRPC member, Leslie Maclin, volunteered to work directly with the coordinators and committees comprising this core grouping. 
An initial meeting of the Marketing Group was held on January 4, 2024, and was attended by three of the four coordinators and committee chairpersons comprising this group. Those in attendance found the meeting to be very beneficial and the group plans to continue meeting throughout the year. The group reviewed the key elements of marketing (product, promotion, communication, pricing, place) as well as discussed how many marketing tactics have changed in the last decade with the growth of digital marketing and social media as key communication vehicles. This discussion provided role clarity-- understanding that there is some necessary role overlap -- and that any one type of marketing element, i.e., PR, is not marketing in and of itself. The group identified many ad hoc Marketing tactics that members of this core grouping are currently doing but that are not formally assigned to a marketing committee (i.e., brand identity, brand positioning, image management, marketing asset library establishment, market research, video creation, etc.). Some existing marketing assets (i.e., logos, images, flyers, videos) are available for other committees to use. The group also discussed providing other committees and coordinators with marketing resources (i.e., flyer creation, etc.) if needed, to allow them more time for their core functions. The group also discussed recruiting new team members with marketing competencies and skills, as well as the importance of documenting processes, tactics, etc. for use and reference by future group members. The group is working on creating a Communication and Social Media content calendar for the upcoming 2024 International Week Event. Additionally, during the 2024 International Week Event, footage for a new SFL introductory video will be filmed. 
Recommendations:
In addition to continuing with the process of establishing core groupings as described above, the LRPC believes the following recommendations which were approved as part of the May 31, 2023, report remain relevant to current and future committees:
1. To encourage diversity and involvement on committees, a limit on the number of committees that one person may chair or serve on at a time may be helpful.
1. Encourage every committee to have non-Board members on all applicable committees.
1. Consider committee co-chair arrangements when practicable to increase leadership development opportunities; and
1. Unless the current schedule for appointing committee chairpersons is altered, the existing committee reporting requirements should be better utilized so that each committee is submitting goals and reports to the Board as required. (See Constitution and Bylaws, Article VII., Section 1, C.)

Section C:  Goal #2 Board and Leadership Development 
The LRPC’s May 31, 2023, report to the Board contains a detailed plan for the implementation of this goal. Under the leadership of Board Development and Elections Committee (BDEC) chairperson, Karen Wood, the implementation of this goal remains on schedule.
Below is a brief update on the status of the activities as detailed in the Approach section for Goal #2 in the May 31, 2023, report. 
· Development of proposed bylaws changes clarifying the committee’s activities. Most of the Bylaw’s changes proposed by the BDEC and LRPC (as detailed in the LRPC’s May 31, 2023, report) were adopted at the June 2023, SFL Board meeting. 
· Development of proposed changes to the current board election process including assessment of board skills needed, candidate statement template, interviews with potential candidates, etc. with the goal of increasing the number of qualified individuals seeking a seat on the board through a dedicated, ongoing recruitment program. Minor changes in the Board election process, including requiring a candidate statement from each Board candidate, were implemented for the 2024 Board election. The election itself is ongoing as of this writing. For the 2024 Board elections, the BDEC fielded fifteen (15) candidates for thirteen (13) available Board positions. Of these candidates, five (5) are current Board members seeking re-election, two (2) are Board members interested in resuming their Board service after some time away from the Board and eight (8) are new candidates seeking a position on the SFL Board for the first time. BDEC members had multiple contacts by phone and e-mail with all eight new Board candidates prior to BDEC receiving their nominations/candidate statements.
· Develop processes for board training including new member orientation materials. The BDEC initiated efforts to retain a consultant from OneSource who is now contracted to provide three (3) professional development training sessions to Board members during the spring of 2024. BDEC will plan future sessions based on feedback from these initial trainings and the stated needs/interests of Board members. Additionally, at the writing of this report, new Board member orientation information is being assembled to be posted on the Board page of the SFL website with an orientation session for new Board members scheduled for February 20, 2024.
· Develop a process of conducting exit interviews for board members. During the October 10, 2023, fall Board meeting, the SFL Board approved exit interview questions which the BDEC plans to use during the spring of 2024. A list of Board members who have stepped away from Board service from 2020-2024 has been prepared and the BDEC expects to begin contacting these former Board members to offer each one an opportunity to participate in an exit interview during the spring of 2024. Additionally, the SFL Board also adopted Board Member Expectations and Responsibilities at the October 2023, Board meeting. This document was distributed to prospective 2024 Board candidates and will be distributed to, and reviewed with, all current Board members on an annual basis beginning in 2024.
· Promote mentoring and sharing of contacts, committee roles, knowledge, and skills by more experienced board members. A list of current Board members willing to serve as mentors to new Board members has been compiled and all new Board members will be offered a Board mentor if interested. Additionally, all current Board members will be encouraged to use the Board Member Expectations and Responsibilities to annually review their Board experience and service individually. 

Recommendations:
The LRPC recommends that SFL ensures that BDEC work continues, and that leadership development remains a focus of SFL. The current detailed plan for the BDEC ends at the summer 2024 Board meeting and will need to be updated/extended. Discussions about this need are already underway amongst BDEC members.

Section D: LRPC Strategic Goal #3:  Annual SFL International Event (What We Do)

[bookmark: _Hlk155603868]LRPC Goal #3, Sub-goal #1: Goals for Guide and Skier Recruitment, training, and retention
Background:
Part of the recommendations detailed in the LRPC’s May 31, 2023, report to the Board proposed implementing this “What We Do” sub-goal to focus on three specific topics:  Guide and Skier Recruitment, Training, and Retention. 

As noted in the LRPC’s previous report, there exists a plethora of SFL internal research and data sources in the form of survey responses and other data collected following the Annual International Week events, minutes of previous Board meetings, committee reports, as well as a wealth of institutional and historical knowledge from the long-term nature of many participants in the organization. 

Approach:  
The LRPC reviewed the responses from the 2023 guide training survey and several years of post-event survey results from participants. Bonnie Oday provided responses and summaries from the 2023 Guide Training Survey which separately surveyed new guides who went through guide training in 2023 and the skiers who skied with those guides. Here are top takeaways from recent surveys:
2023 Guide training Survey Skier Comments from VIP’s and MIP’s:
· Overall, guides were rated well as a guide, but less successful as a trainer of skills.
· Respondents said they felt very safe when skiing with their guide. 
· Guides seemed very comfortable with VIP’s and MIP’s, with only one mention that the guide did not seem comfortable with them as a blind person. 
· Focus guide training on teaching guides how to guide not how to teach skills. Skills are better taught in technique sessions. This comment contradicted other respondents’ comment that they wanted a guide who could teach/help work on technique but did not get that.
· Passing and guiding downhill could always use as much time as possible for instruction/practice in guide training. 

Guide Training (Guides) Survey Comments:
· Most guides said the Saturday evening meeting very effectively provided an overview of the event and some basic information about blind and low vision people.
· Most on-snow sessions were highly effective in teaching them how to guide a blind or low vision skier.
· Guides said they felt most proficient at guiding skiers on flat terrain using glide and double pole but rated themselves less proficient in guiding using the other skills.
· As a first-time guide it was helpful to meet the instructors and be reassured that they were always available for support.
· It was helpful talking in small groups with our instructors.
· Would like more insight on what works and what does not work from the perspective of a VIP.
· Throughout the week in the morning announcements guiding tips should be offered.
· All guides should practice skiing while blind. It was very helpful to realize what information needs to be conveyed to the VIP.

Recommendations:
From the survey responses, Bonnie Oday developed recommendations for improving guide training which will be used at the 2024 event. Here are some key recommendations that will be employed this month: 

Training Recommendations:
· Friday Night Meeting with Guide Trainers: Assign each guide trainer team one of the skills to review and present to the group.
· Saturday, on-snow:  Training teams present each guiding skill in the morning.
· Saturday Night Session with New Guides:  Less time spent on introductions, more time on reviewing the trail maps; More time on what guides need to know about blind/low vision people.
· Sunday Session: Review the importance of communication with skiers—what are their goals for the week, how much do they wish to ski, do they wish to improve their skills, etc.; Review the plan for the week including the skill sessions for guides and skiers.
· On-Snow Session: Review the guide skills cards on-snow, teaching each skill in an area on the trail that is appropriate for demonstrating, stressing how important each skill is in guiding the skier; How to help a skier get up after a fall.

[bookmark: _Hlk155537393]Though not completed at the time of this report, the LRPC has further outlined the recruitment and retention goals, noting action plan items for future consideration:

Guide and Skier Recruitment Recommendations: 
· Reaching out to the involved committees including Guide, MIP, and VIP recruitment, to find overlap, especially as it pertains to potential resources for recruiting.
· Use of Salesforce to centralize recruitment contacts for guides and skiers to enable more consistent communication throughout the year. Are there possibly other sources of contacts such as regional affiliates and international participants?

Retention Recommendations (for guides):  
Though post event surveys give us valuable information, perhaps setting up a zoom call with new and returning guides for a discussion on the event successes and challenges may be helpful. This discussion could be organic, but possible topics could include:
· Do guides feel their participation is rewarding enough for consistent participation? 
· Should there be further “perks” and acknowledgments for returning guides? 
· What are the key factors that would keep guides returning year after year?

Retention Recommendations (for skiers and guides): 
By conducting a survey of attendees from the last 5-10 years who have not returned, there is an opportunity to understand what keeps attendees from returning and what it would take for them to return.

Timeline
The recommendations specific to improvements in guide training have been compiled and will be integrated into the training for the January 2024 event in Rhinelander. 

Measurable Outcomes
The post event surveys are the best measure for overall success, especially from the VIP and MIP skiers, and additional survey questions may be helpful in further training development. As an additional measurement tool, the LRPC recommends hosting a zoom meeting with guide trainers and the Guide Recruitment Committee for a conversation on the successes and challenges of the event from the guide’s perspective. 

[bookmark: _Hlk154583110]LRPC Goal #3, Sub-goal #2: Event Details as driver of Event Costs (i.e., location, increasing event component costs, increasing travel costs, event length, etc.)
Background:
As part of evaluating this “What We Do” goal, the LRPC identified and assessed factors which could have a major impact on the cost of SFL’s events in the years ahead. By using historical knowledge of past events, the LRPC identified key successes and challenges, and reviewed the data with an eye toward predicting future cost impacts. Additional budget analysis remains outstanding.
Approach:
SFL is fortunate to have a large breadth of institutional knowledge within the Board, from participants and in data collected over SFL’s rich history. The LRPC collected past event data from post-event surveys, budget to actual cost reports, and documentation from event planning committees, providing the opportunity to identify key cost drivers of events. 
[bookmark: _Hlk152180353]The LRPC reviewed data with an eye towards historical event income and expenses including event fees, pros and cons of a shorter event, an evaluation of evening programs, looking at participant expectations of an every-night program against costs and coordination challenges. Additionally, the history of revenue from fundraising efforts, in-kind goods and services, item purchases and event fees were reviewed for benefit as an off set to event costs.
[bookmark: _Hlk155518162]Leslie Maclin created an extensive workbook of post-event data since 2016. These surveys were distributed to event attendees only. Survey completion rates were high, between 69% and 83% of attendees. The data collected included key satisfaction measures; attendee demographics of age, gender; and attendee category (VIP, MIP, Guide, Worker bee /non- skiing volunteer). The data also showed historical participation of attendees from 2 to over 21 years. 
Here are a few top takeaways from Leslie’s analysis of recent surveys.
· From 2016 – 2018, the overall event satisfaction ranged from 92.9% to 96.9% as “very satisfied or somewhat satisfied”. For the 2023 event (after two years from Covid hiatus), the overall event satisfaction was 98% very or somewhat satisfied.
· When deciding upon SFL event attendance, the three MOST important factors are: quality and variety of Nordic ski trails; location; and consideration of other commitments.
· When deciding upon SFL event attendance, the three LEAST important factors are: quality and variety of non-skiing activities; safety considerations; level of fitness.
· In the 2017 survey, cost of the event was ranked fourth of the eight consideration options, down from first in the 2016 survey. But it was noted that cost may not be as important to our older demographic who theoretically may have more disposable income than the younger attendees.
· Questions about event length were asked in three post event surveys: 2016, 2018 and 2023. Over the three surveys, respondents are fairly split regarding longer, just right and/or shorter event lengths.   
· Understanding that a large majority of our annual attendees are 60-90 years old and are more likely to be retired without work commitments, the current event length may be more acceptable. When looking at the demographics of younger attendee respondents (across all attendee types), guides and worker bees lean towards a shorter event.
· Age demographics: Per survey responses from 2016 and 2017, attendees under the age of 50 made up only 17% and that was reduced in 2023 to 14%. This trend is problematic for growing the event, considering most attendees are 50+. This is a clear indication of the importance of retaining and attracting younger attendees to ensure the viability of the organization in the future.
Recommendations:
Site Evaluation Recommendations:
The current site selection process is comprehensive and well documented from the site selection committee reports. The reports show a clear process and timeline, but some locations do not respond to the RFP. The LRPC suggests that including video or photos with the RFP’s could illustrate the impact /importance of this event and the opportunities for the event location for marketing purposes. SFL needs to sell the organization to the event locations as much as we need them to sell to SFL as an event site. SFL should be shown as an impressive client for the ski locations both from a profit and a media /marketing perspective. 
Some sites decline to submit a response to SFL’s RFP, stating that they do not feel they can meet all the RFP requirements such as lunch areas for two hundred people or exclusive use of skiing trails for a week. When necessary, however, the Site Selection Committee discusses possible modifications with prospective venues as part of the RFP process. 

The current site selection process includes evaluation of facilities that have snowmaking capabilities for Nordic skiing. This will become more important in future site selections as a specific factor that could potentially affect location options and/or change costs. 

Attendance Recommendations:
The post event surveys are an effective way to determine the key successes of the venue and event details. The LRPC recommends that additional questions be developed, specifically asking about the cost of the event as it relates to satisfaction and plans for attendance at a future event. For example:
· Evening programs – develop survey questions to assess participant expectations of an every-night program against costs and coordination challenges.
· Shorter Event - Due to increasing event costs, should questions be added or modified to again assess interest in an option for a shorter event in the future?
· Event length considerations should include attracting younger attendees (across all attendee types) to make the largest potential lower cost impact. 
· Additional cost of event questions to determine the impact of future cost issues.
· As in the guide retention recommendations, a survey to all attendees from the last 5-10 years who have not returned would provide an opportunity to understand what keeps attendees from returning and what it would take for them to return.
· SFL has the opportunity to take action to attract and retain younger attendees, across all attendee types, to ensure longevity of the organization. Learning from prior survey results which include younger demographic responses indicating cost as an important factor and indicating a preference for a shorter event (likely due to still being in the workforce) should figure into SFL’s planning.

Recommendations to Evaluate where to concentrate planning time:
· Events such as the sales room are evaluated for value. Would that coordination time and effort be better spent on fund raising or attendance numbers?
· Could the Auction go to a fully on-line event?
· Could pre-event local coordination result in better attendance or donations? Was the open house event that Mike Evelow organized in Rhinelander area fruitful? Did it result in additional attendance, volunteers, or donations? 
· In the post event surveys in 2017 and 2018, attendees were asked to respond to a list of specific potential factors that may widen location options and/or reduce event costs. A review of these specific survey responses should be considered when planning for future events.

Recommendations of Past Costs as a Predictor of Future Event Costs:
Though the LRPC has not yet completed reviewing past event costs in enough detail to predict cost impacts to future events, the LRPC hopes to report on topics such as expected future travel costs, event fees, fundraising revenue, in-kind goods and services, item purchases and event fees in the future. Considering the 2024 Rhinelander event data will be helpful with this effort.

Recommendation for an Expanded Use of Salesforce:
Salesforce has made a significant impact in SFL’s administration tasks, but the LRPC recommends that a committee be formed to research how Sales Force applications can be used to improve event planning. For example, by expanding SFL’s use of Salesforce by including historical data for evaluation of past events, could SFL improve communication and data sharing between committees, and enhance both participant and donor relationships? 

Timeline and Measurable Outcomes TBD.

LRPC Goal #3, Subgoal #3:
Global Issues (i.e., Economics, snow drought impact to both site selection and annual event viability)
Background
Climate disruption is a broad topic, and indeed a tough, but important subject as it affects SFL's primary means of fulfilling our mission. Changes in regional climate will impact our program in the long term. Climate change as it relates to SFL is mostly about precipitation and temperature, and it is widely accepted that although average global temperatures are rising, making some areas warmer and dryer, there will be pockets of average colder and wetter weather. 

USA Today reports that climate change makes the future of all skiing uncertain, from the elite World Cup circuits and sprawling resorts to the mom-and-pop operations that bustle on weekends with recreational skiers. For cross country centers, warmer temperatures mean more precipitation is falling in the form of rain instead of snow, forcing them to look to snow-making equipment to cover their trails. 

The report pointed out that although the snow has not stopped falling it is certainly not piling up as much or as far as it used to amid climate change, and it is hitting a sport that saw wild growth when COVID-19 hit in the winter of 2020. Many people escaped cabin fever by hitting cross country ski trails for exercise, the fresh air, and the serenity. (cit 1)

Typically, the lower elevations are used for the cross-country ski runs, which is the elevation zone that is changing in a lot of places. California’s Fourth Climate Change Assessment predicts that, “by the end of this century, temperatures in that region will rise an average of 6°F to 9°F. It is not that there is not precipitation, [but the] fraction of precipitation that used to be totally snow is changing to rain.”  This could result in raising the rain-to-snow transition anywhere from 1,500 feet to 3,000 feet. 
Many resorts supplement with man-made snow, but the large volume of trails and the scarcity of water and costs make that option impossible for some, especially in the American West where some areas have a moratorium in place on drilling wells. (cit 2)



Approach
Since SFL cannot change the climate, SFL should be prepared to respond to future changes in an informed and proactive manner. To this end, SFL’s best defense is knowledge. There are numerous scientific models in existence that attempt to predict climate change impacts in the areas that SFL frequents.

Recommendations 
The LRPC feels the first step is to form a working group to research these models and present a summary to the Board. This summary should provide a basic definition of precipitation and temperature impacts on our program as well as a timeline for these changes. Site specific issues such as snow and travel issues should be key research topics.

The LRPC believes that this research effort could be done internally. David Fisichella has volunteered to lead the effort and can put together a working group to locate and interpret the data and present recommendations to the Board. Based on these results the Board may then take any actions required to mitigate these changes.

Timeline
Upon approval of the above recommendation, David Fisichella will form a working group, conduct all necessary research, and provide a written report to both the 2024-2026 LRPC first and then to the Board no later than the 2025 Annual Board meeting.

Measurable Outcomes
TBD
Works Cited
USA Today (January 2022). Climate Change Makes the Future of Nordic Skiing Uncertain. USA Today.
2. 	NOAA “Climate & Skiing;” by Michon Scott, reviewed by Benjamin Hatchell, Daniel McEvoy, Brian McInerney, Twila Moon, Erick Small and Cameron Wobus; Published November 2018


LRPC Goal #3; Subgoal #4 Regional relationships and events

Background:
Ski for Light, Inc. (SFL) is loosely affiliated with eight regional organizations around the United States, which share the Ski for Light name, but are independent organizations. Per policy, SFL serves as a role model for regional organizations that share its name and publicizes regional events through the SFL Bulletin and website; and provides information and other assistance when requested. (see Policy C16 - Relationship with Regionals)
For reasons of reputational risk and legal liability, the regional organizations operate independently from Ski for Light, Inc. Each regional organization is free to use the phrase "Ski for Light" in its name, or in any other manner that it sees fit, but are not allowed to use the trademarked name, "Ski for Light, Inc." (see Policy C16 - Relationship with Regionals)

Each of the regionals conducts winter events in its area that include teaching and guiding visually- and mobility-impaired adults in cross country skiing. Several of the regionals offer other activities such as snowshoeing and downhill skiing. Some regionals also offer summer events where visually impaired or blind participants are paired with a sighted guide for activities such as hiking, canoeing, kayaking, tandem biking, and nature walks.

Regionals, such as the Black Hills, Colorado, Michigan, Montana, New England, Puget Sound, and Sierra hold one-day to four-day events several times per year. The Northeast Pennsylvania Regional holds two week-long events, one in winter and one in summer. 

The regionals are independent groups that usually have little or no interaction with the SFL, Inc. organization, although, some regionals actively funnel skiers and guides to the annual SFL, Inc. International Week event. Over the past several years, there has been outreach by SFL Inc.’s appointed Regional Liaisons, resulting in minimal responses and little or no interest in sharing or exchanging ideas or information.

Approach:  
[bookmark: _Hlk152180060]To begin with, The LRPC believes that a history lesson about the regionals would be helpful. What was the impetus for creating regionals? What kind of relationship between SFL, Inc and the regionals was initially intended? How have those relationships changed over time and where are relationships currently? What are the expectations that the regionals have of SFL, Inc. and what expectations does SFL, Inc. have of the regionals? Ultimately, what kind of a relationship does SFL, Inc. want to have with the regionals? Questions have also arisen regarding any actual or perceived legal and reputational risks that may arise from the regionals use of the Ski for Light name – SFL, Inc. would likely benefit receiving input from legal counsel to address these questions. 

With input from both the immediate past and current Regional Liaisons, the 2022-24 LRPC chairperson composed a list of people to talk with to begin compiling a better understanding and history of SFL Inc.’s relationship with the regionals. Due to time constraints, however, no progress was made on contacting any of the people identified. The LRPC hopes that a future long-range planning committee will take interest in moving forward with this topic. With a better understanding of where SFL, Inc. is coming from and what it hopes to accomplish from relationships with regionals, a list of questions and topics can be compiled to approach the regionals one-on-one to gage their interest and concerns on developing an on-going relationship with SFL, Inc.

Recommendations:
The LRPC recommends that, as detailed above:
A future long-range planning committee contact the identified people to begin compiling a history of SFL, Inc.’s relationships with the regionals.
Based on that information and direction from the Board, conversations begin with each regional individually and possibly with regionals as a group.

Timeline
TBD

Measurable Outcomes
Communicate on a more regular basis with interested regionals.
Develop more mutually beneficial relationships with interested regionals to support both the goals of SFL and interested regionals.

Section E: SFL Mission Statement
[bookmark: _Hlk155959542]An organization’s mission statement should be the starting point of almost everything any organization does – guiding programming, communications, and fundraising. During the fall of 2023, LRPC member, Leslie Maclin, shared data from post-event surveys indicating that the current SFL mission statement may not resonate with event attendees. The current mission statement is: Skiing. Sharing. Learning. The mission of Ski for Light is to enhance the quality of life and independence of visually or mobility-impaired adults through a program of cross-country skiing.
Results from post-event surveys conducted in 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2023 indicate that most of the survey respondents report that their level of independence remained the same or changed only minimally since participating in SFL. Survey questions have not been asked to measure any impact SFL may or may not have on whether quality of life is enhanced. Leslie prepared a partial situational analysis around SFL’s current mission statement and facilitated a discussion on the topic at the LRPC’s October 2023 committee meeting. 

The current mission statement was adopted in 2008 replacing a lengthier mission statement dating from 1994. The mission statement from 1994-2008 was: “It is the mission of Ski for Light, Inc. to sponsor physically-demanding sports events throughout the country. These events include regional and international Ski for Light programs that teach cross-country skiing to visually and mobility-impaired persons. To achieve this end, able-bodied and disabled persons are paired to promote a working partnership. In addition, Ski for Light, Inc. spreads its philosophy and experience to as many people each year as possible and serves as a resource to communities, organizations, and individuals.
Ski for Light, Inc. invites participation without regard to race, religion, gender, or national origin.” When SFL went online, Larry Showalter drafted a slightly different version of this mission statement for the SFL website. The 2008 update clarified that SFL does not conduct nor control the regionals, does not sponsor a range of vigorous outdoor activities except for cross-country skiing and highlighted that the main recipients of the mission benefit were visually and mobility-impaired adults. The LRPC extends thanks to Judy Dixon and Larry Showalter for providing much of the history of past SFL mission statements.

Along with possibly not resonating with event attendees, the current mission statement potentially excludes Guides and volunteers. As indicated by the survey data briefly noted above, percentages are not showing enough of an impact which could make obtaining funding more difficult. Among many possibilities, an updated mission statement could include concepts such as: physical activity; physical fitness; health; getting outdoors; exercise; wellness; community; diversity; and empowerment.
With the current mission statement being over fifteen years old, it may be time to consider whether it should be updated so that the mission statement continues to align with both current and future goals. To this end, the LRPC would welcome an initial discussion on this topic during the already scheduled 2024 Annual Board meeting, (preferably during the midweek session), so that both outgoing and incoming Board members can participate. Additionally, a question about the continuing relevancy of the current mission statement and ideas to update it could be included in the 2024 post-event survey. 

Recommendations:
The LRPC recommends that the SFL Board create an ad hoc committee to consider updating the mission statement. This should include a situation assessment, reviewing the internal SFL survey results, which are outlined in Leslie’s report, and indicate some negative agreement to the section of the mission statement that reads: “to enhance the quality of life and independence of visually or mobility-impaired adults.”   The review could also include survey results and other behavior impact questions that are showing positive results, i.e., exercise. Additionally, the review should include looking externally at other relevant organizations and their mission statements. This ad hoc committee should engage with stakeholders to determine both the continuing relevancy of the current mission statement and ideas for any updates and present a report of findings to the Board. 

End of Long-Range Planning Committee Report



Ski for Light, Inc.
Site Selection Committee Report
January 26, 2024 Board of Directors Meeting


The Site Selection Committee consists of myself (Cara Barnes), Marie Huston, Lynee Forsyth and Nino Pacini. While the core committee is small, the intent is to encourage everyone to be on the look-out for venues and to involve others in site selection activities as needed.

At the January 2023 Annual Meeting the Board voted to hold the 2025 event in Utah. The Provo Marriott will be the event hotel and Soldier Hollow will be the ski venue. The event dates are January 26, 2025 to February 2, 2025.

The Committee currently has few prospects for the 2026 event. While staff at Mt. Van Hoevenberg, near Lake Placid, New York, continue to express interest in hosting a future event and have provided some general logistical information, a proposal has not been received despite multiple follow-up attempts. In December the Crown Plaza Lake Placid was sent a Request for Proposal and visitadirondacks.com was contacted via email, but no responses have been received. The lack of solid proposals makes it difficult to consider a site visit this winter and the window of opportunity for such a visit is limited.

In 2020 Dustin Hite, owner of the Osceola Ski and Sport Resort in Osceola, New York, expressed interest in hosting a future event. The ski area has a fairly new lodge that seats 90 people with a porch area where some additional outdoor seating could be located. There are approximately 20 km of groomed trails with the hope of some future expansion.

The nearest lodging that would accommodate the group is Turning Stone Resort Casino.  While the distance between Turning Stone and the ski area is further than ideal (approximately 49 minutes, 37.3 miles per Google), the Resort did submit a proposal for 2024 and is willing to submit a proposal for a future event.  There are five golf courses at Turning Stone and they are willing to discuss the possibility of grooming Nordic trails on one or more of their golf courses.  The Resort however, does not have grooming equipment or any current staff with grooming experience and a source for ski rentals would need to be located. The Osceola Ski and Sport Resort along with Turning Stone should be included with a site visit to Lake Placid.

In June 2023 a positive response was initially received from Kincaid Park in Anchorage, Alaska. The Nordic Skiing Association of Anchorage (NSAA), who grooms the trails at Kincaid, indicated that there are typically no open weekend dates during the season, and that the main hurdle is with Middle and High School district races held on Saturdays for High Schools and weekdays for Middle Schools. Other events are typically scheduled around School District race schedules which are not available until the summer before school starts. Some specific dates in 2026 and 2027 were proposed as well as a willingness to hold the race/rally on Friday rather than Saturday, but further attempts to come up with workable alternatives have not gone anywhere to date.  

Sun Valley Resort in Idaho initially expressed interest, but a later communication indicated that their prices would not meet our parameters, and Sun Valley is not submitting a proposal. Group rates during our typical event times range from $350-$450 and up.

Snow Mountain Ranch in Colorado is working on a proposal for our 2026 event. The tentative dates are Thursday, January 29-Sunday, February 8, 2026. While the Committee will continue to seek other venues, Snow Mountain Ranch is currently the only affirmative response for 2026.

Respectfully submitted by Cara Barnes





SFL VIP Recruitment Committee Report for 2024
CHAIR: Melinda Hollands
MEMBERS:  Karen Burke, Bob Hartt, Carol Lubecki, Rod Maccoux, Kevin Whitley, Judy Dixon
STATISTICS: Out of the 252 accepted participants for the 2024 event 105 are VIPs. Out of the 105 VIPs,21, or20%,   will be first timers. Out of the 46 participants from Wisconsin, 8 are VIPs and I believe 6 of them will be first timers.  


Contacts:  The VIP Recruitment Committee sent abbreviated news releases to the following agencies requesting publication in their newsletters or posting on their social media accounts. Those agencies are:
	NFB Chapters in and around WI
National Industries for the Blind includes 77 affiliated agencies
	Talking Book Libraries in and around WI
	ACB Chapters in and around WI
	Second Sense in Chicago
	Visionawares website through APH
		\National Sports Center for the Disabled (NSCD) in Winter Park CO
		Leader Dogs for the Blind
NFB Braille Monitor
ACB Braille Forum
Delta Gamma
MI Regional SFL
Chicago Lighthouse

Following direction from the SFL Executive Committee, the VIP Recruitment Committee put forth extra effort on recruitment in the Wisconsin and surrounding areas. Fortunately, Wisconsin native and VIP Rod MacCoux served on our committee and was helpful in this effort. The agencies specific to Wisconsin and Minnesota  that we contacted were as follows:
	Jim Denim from WI Rehab agency
	Bev Helland from former WI Regional SFL
DVR in WI and surrounding states
Vision Forward
	Occu Paws in Madison, WI 
BOLD of Southeast Wisconsin
Vision Loss Resources, Minneapolis, MN
LighthouseLCHVL in Duluth, MN
University of MN at Rochester, MN
We also offered informational zoom sessions to interested agencies to provide more information to a larger audience and we did provide a zoom session to Occu Paws. Rod had follow up exchanges with Vision Loss Resources , a school for the deaf blind in Minneapolis and they posted information about SFL on their website. The VIP Recruitment Committee usually contacts Guide Dog schools across the country, but this year Deni Elliott was in charge of coordinating with the Guide Dog Schools. Karen Burke from the TC VIP Rec. Com. Did contact Leader Dogs since she has personal connections with them. Melinda was in frequent contact with BOLD as their organization will have both VIPs and Guides attending SFL. SFL had a presence at the Birkie and ParaBirkie in Hayward, WI in 2023.
 
VETERAN VIPS:  The Mentor Match program was revised this year. Rather than offer this service to all first timers, the VIP Application Coordinator (Sheri Richardson) offered contact from a “Veteran VIP” to each VIP Participant in their acceptance letter. Two first time VIP Participants requested Veteran VIPs which we provided.

ISSUES: 
The VIP Recruitment Committee encountered some challenging situations this year that need further attention  in collaboration with other SFL committees. Some of these issues may be specific to the 2024 Event and venue, but others are ongoing issues that need to be addressed in order to know how best to move forward.
VIP Waiting List: At its’ highest point, there were  82 VIPs on the waiting list. As of this writing on January 15, there are 17 VIPs on the waiting list. One long time VIP attendee applied within 12 hours of applications going live and she was not accepted until the end of  October. Should we let the SFL community know that they need to apply quickly to secure a spot?
Guaranteed Acceptance: Members of the Planning Committee, members of the Board, and some other people are guaranteed acceptance. Can members of the VIP Recruitment Committee (and perhaps Guide and MIP Recruitment Committees) be included in the list of guaranteed accepted applicants? One of our committee members had recruited several VIPs who were accepted while she herself remained on the waiting list. Should we be more transparent about the acceptance protocol?

Priority to Applicants near Site: Part of the value of SFL moving from site to site across the country is the ability for more people to have closer access to our events. However if we prioritize accepting people from the state where our event is located, that can prevent accepting some long time faithful attendees. At the beginning of October, we had 10 VIP applicants from Wisconsin, and all of them were on the wait list. Those ten WI VIPs were eventually accepted, but other veteran participants  remained on the wait list.  
Additionally, if we want to continue recruiting heavily in the state that will be hosting the event, it could be helpful to have committee members from that state

Timing of Recruitment Efforts: For at least ten years, the VIP Recruitment Committee has started submitting recruitment materials in the summer for publication in agency and organizations Fall newsletter, social media posts, etc. As our recruitment materials were disseminated this Fall, there already was a waiting list so the people we were recruiting could not get in. 
summertime is not an ideal time to recruit people for winter activities, but should we try recruiting earlier? If we started recruitment efforts in the spring, would we have enough details about the event ready to go(I.E. prices, News Releases, transportation arrangements, etc. ?


Participant Acceptance Notification: There seemed to be a difference in timing of when VIPs and Guides were notified about their acceptance. For example we worked with a VIP/Guide couple where the VIP was accepted months before the Guide/spouse was accepted. This made making travel plans difficult. And in a larger scope, the number of VIPs that can be accepted is dependent on the number of guides available.

RECOMMENDATIONS: We recommend that a meeting be held to discuss these recruitment and application acceptance issues. This meeting should include but not be limited to recruiters and coordinators for 
vIPs, Guides, and MIPS, 2024 and 2025 
event chairs, and members of the executive committee, . 
Respectfully submitted,
Melinda Hollands




Ski for Light, Inc.
Guide Recruitment Committee Report
Jan26, 2024 Board Meeting

The current Guide Recruitment Committee Members are:

Scott Bertrand
John Elliott
Lauren Heine
Marie Huston
Marie Pacini 
Karen Ishibashi

The main work of this committee was Guide Recruitment for our Rhinelander 2024 event.

Thanks to the efforts of both last year's at the Birkie and ParaBirkie event, and Mike E’s local recruitment, the number of guides was reached.  Apparently, there was even a Wait List for Guides.

Summary:
The main goal during the 3rd and 4th quarters was to contact and encourage both veteran guides, and individuals who’ve shown an interest in Ski for Light to apply for the following year's SFL International Events.

Recommendations:
1. Set up a schedule for updating the Guide Recruitment Committee of the current number of Guide Applicants once applications are open.  This could be via the Guide Applications Coordinator, or maybe directly from a Salesforce report.   This information will help the committee know how much further effort is required to keep recruiting to meet our required number of Guides.

2. I know our Guide Application is long, but perhaps we can add 1 more question:
“Do you have a friend/ski colleague who you would recommend as a potential SFL Guide?”
The Committee would be happy to directly contact these people, and answer any questions they may have.  We all ask this question of our friends, but directly asking this question on the application form may more sharply focus the applicant on other potential guides.


General Comments:
1. Bonnie: If possible I would like to work together with you when you send out the Post Event Guide Training Survey.  This would involve adding more questions, but they are Guide related, so it seems a single survey would be preferable to the Guide Recruitment Committee sending out yet another survey.

2. Local Guides: It seems that having a good turn-out of local guides would be great.  They are enthusiastic about their ski area, and potentially could provide interesting local information to all skiers and guides. How do we do this?    
a. SFL knows the location of the next year’s event.

During the winter ski season (ie 2024 Season for the 2025 Event): 
b. Contact the local ski clubs during the season prior to the event, perhaps the local clubs can assist us in recruiting guides.
c. If we have a SFL person living in the area, word-of-mouth to local skiers might plant the idea of  becoming a Guide for the subsequent year.
d. Flyers in the Nordic Center promoting the SFL International Event. (These need to be put up during the prior ski season)
e. SFL person visiting the Nordic Area promoting the event. 

I will be at Soldier Hollow Mar 4-10 2024 as a volunteer for a World Cup event.  There will be MANY other VOLUNTEERS, and I will have my SFL business cards, and will be recruiting guides and local volunteers!

It seems many people make their winter plans during the summer months, and often by the time SFL starts promoting their event, it often conflicts with potential guide’s schedules.
So we need to START EARLY, ie, prior ski season when everyone has skiing on their mind!

f. When will flyers be available promoting the 2025 SFL International at Soldier Hollow? 



Questions:
1. How many guides are required for the 2025 event at Soldier Hollow?
2. Is there a “cut off “ number, after which there should be no more effort put into recruitment of guides?
3. Are there cases of a Guide applicant being rejected?  If so, what were the reasons?



Ski for Light, Inc. 
Annual Meeting, January 26, 2024
Corporate Sponsors Report

Marion Elmquist and Wendy David

The world of how corporations reach out to their customers has changed a great deal since the Covid pandemic.  Our large donors such as Patagonia, Columbia, Leki, Black Diamond and of course JanSport , among others, no longer exhibit at the summer and winter Outdoor Retailer Shows.  Even the smaller ones, such as Wallaroo Hat Company and Spyderco Knives are not exhibiting.  The companies exhibiting at the shows are mainly Korean and Chinese manufacturers that are selling their fabrics and fasteners to the manufacturers—the Patagonias and Columbias.

Apparently, companies’ outreach model is to do smaller, more targeted regional events.  For donation seekers, it means going to the companies’ web sites, to their donations section.  Lost in this process is the personal contacts we have made over the years by attending the shows to solicit donations.  It may still be possible to develop relationships by beginning the process by contacting the donations sections and making our pitch in hopes of establishing a more permanent connection.  In conversation with Jim Hill, president of Sport Hill Apparel, he didn’t have a definitive suggestion of the best way to approach our solicitation efforts, but we will give it a shot.  

We have reached out to some of our loyal donors and have received donations from Dansko, Haiku and Wallaroo Hat Company and may hear from several more before the event.  And, Borton Overseas has again donated airfares for members going to Ridderweek.  

Several long-time contacts, such as the CEO of Black Diamond, have moved on.  We followed him from Fjallraven to another company to Black Diamond.  Our most recent contact at Fjallraven has moved on.

The plan for this next year is to aggressively reach out via the donor sites to a number of former donors to re-engage them and to reach out to new donors with our story and mission.

Respectfully Submitted, 

Marion Elmquist
Wendy David






Policy B06 ‑ Guide, Visually‑and Mobility‑Impaired Participant Stipends

Summary of Recommended Changes (already built into the policy that follows):

The current policy says that all guides, but only first‑and‑second‑year VIPs and MIPs, are eligible for stipends.

This has been changed to allow all guides, VIPs and MIPs to request a stipend, but no one may receive a stipend for more than three consecutive years. 

We also changed "applicants will be responsible for paying a portion of the event fee" to "providing a portion of the fee", to reflect that some skiers raise funds from other sources such as Lions Clubs. 

The new policy also defines the word "stipend" to mean any form of event fee reduction, no matter what it is called.

The policy continues to restrict stipend awards to guides, VIPs and MIPs only.


Purpose
To establish the level of financial assistance that can be provided to guides, visually‑ and mobility‑impaired participants by Ski for Light.

Policy
All guides and visually‑ and mobility‑impaired participants who reside in the United States are eligible for a stipend to partially defray the cost of attending the annual SFL event. Applicants requesting a single room, or arriving early at the event hotel, other than people arriving early on SFL business, are not eligible for stipends. A stipend must be requested by each interested guide, visually‑ or mobility‑impaired participant in writing, and is not automatic.  No one may receive a stipend for more than three consecutive years, with those years being events actually attended by the applicant.

The specific amount of each stipend will be based on the funds that SFL has available for this purpose, the applicant's stated financial need, the applicant's probable total cost of participating (including travel cost), and any other relevant considerations. All applicants will be responsible for providing a portion of the event fee.

Each applications coordinator will be responsible for determining the amount of any stipend for each stipend applicant, in consultation with the Event Chair or SFL President.
The word "stipend" as used in this policy, refers to any and all forms and methods of reducing the amount owed by an applicant to attend an annual event, no matter how such action is described, including but not limited to scholarship, award, honorarium, consideration, gratuity, emolument, assistance, or fellowship.

January 26, 2024

Policy C08 Bank and Investment Accounts

Summary of Recommended Changes: 

Clarifies that the bank account must be in a bank with a branch in the state of SFL incorporation and adds a paragraph about the investment accounts.

Purpose
To establish a suitable location for bank and investment accounts.

Policy
SFL shall maintain a bank account with an FDIC insured bank that has a branch in the state of SFL's incorporation.

SFL shall maintain its investment account with a registered investment advisor selected by the Board with a location it deems appropriate, and the advisor's performance shall be reviewed by the Budget and Finance Committee annually. 

January 26, 2024

Policy C09: Financial Disclosure

Summary of Recommended Changes: The language was revised to accurately reflect the characteristics of a compilation engagement. 

Purpose 

SFL shall prepare annually formatted financial statements for public disclosure and internal use.  It is based on SFL financial records and is not an endorsement by the accounting firm.

Policy

SFL will seek a compilation engagement once each year to be completed before the annual Board meeting. A compilation engagement involves an accounting firm using the financial records of SFL and compiling, based on the information supplied by SFL, a set of financial statements that meet the requirements of generally accepted accounting principles, minus the notes to the financial statements. This no‑disclosure compilation must be conducted by a CPA firm in the state of the organization's incorporation.

The financial statements in the Compilation Report will be disclosed to the SFL community, including potential donors, in the Annual Report of SFL. The same information will be used to prepare the IRS Form 990 and any required state compliance filings. 

January 26, 2024

Policy C12 ‑ Reimbursement of Out‑of‑Pocket Expenses

Summary of Recommended Changes:

This policy has been significantly modified and streamlined to reflect current practice.  For example, removed "if a person wants to forego reimbursement and claim a tax deduction" and outlined a procedure. Foregone requests for reimbursement are now processed as a cash contribution with a check box on the reimbursement form. Also removed language about check processing covered in policy C13. Added references to a reimbursement form, which we now use. 

Purpose

To ensure fair, equitable, and timely reimbursement of authorized expenses incurred by volunteers while allowing Ski for Light to maintain appropriate records. SFL must keep records to document that its funds were used only for its stated tax‑exempt, non‑profit purpose.

Policy

Ski for Light will reimburse volunteers for those out‑of‑pocket expenses that are directly attributable to a committee assignment or Board function such as travel, postage, and supplies. 

Ski for Light will not reimburse for expenses associated with activities that would be normally performed by the volunteer such as travel to and from the event. Ski for Light will reimburse for other travel done at the request of SFL, such as to a required planning meeting. 

Reimbursement requests will be submitted to the Treasurer with a completed signed reimbursement form and appropriate receipts. Receipts shall mean for these purposes actual detailed receipts or invoice for expenditures, not a bank or credit card statement. Electronic delivery of receipts to the Treasurer is acceptable and preferred. 

For airfare, a proper receipt shows the name of the traveler, the itinerary, and the cost. The confirmation email sent to the traveler almost always contains that information and can be forwarded to the treasurer via email or printed and sent via U.S. mail. If a traveler is making multiple stops on a trip, one of which is for SFL, they should search for a flight from their home to the SFL destination on the appropriate days and save a copy of the pricing details. SFL will reimburse the home to SFL cost or the actual ticket, whichever is lower. 

A properly itemized hotel receipt shows the name of the hotel, the occupant, the dates, and the room rate.

If a volunteer wants to donate their reimbursement to SFL and does not receive a payment, they can check the appropriate box on their reimbursement form to donate the amount. It will be processed as a cash contribution to SFL.

Checks for reimbursements to the treasurer or a family member of the treasurer must be approved and signed by the SFL President or their designee with signature authority for the bank account. The treasurer will send the check and copies of supporting documents to the approving official for review and signature.

Volunteers are asked to request reimbursement promptly.
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Policy C23 - Privacy Policy

This privacy policy discloses the privacy practices for the Ski for Light, Inc. website, https://www.sfl.org. This privacy policy applies solely to information collected by or contained on this website. It will notify you of the following:

* What personally identifiable information is collected from you through the web site, how it is used and with whom it may be shared.

* What choices are available to you regarding your data.

I. Information Collection, Use, and Sharing

We only have access to information that you voluntarily give us via email, or through other direct contact with you. We are the sole owners of the information collected on this site. We will not sell, rent or share this information to anyone.

We will use your information to respond to you regarding the reason you contacted us, e.g. to process and evaluate your annual event application information or to answer a question sent to us by you.

Unless you ask us not to, we may contact you via postal mail or email in the future to tell you about SFL events and activities, to send you the Ski for Light Bulletin that is published three times a year and the SFL Annual Report, and to ask you for financial support from time to time, or about changes to this privacy policy.

II. The Information that We Collect and Retain About You

The event application information that you submit from our website application form includes your name, contact information, gender, weight, age, disability if any, housing and meal preferences for the week, and detailed information about your past skiing experience, your skill level, and your desires for the upcoming week in terms of a skiing partner. The application also includes check boxes that indicate your acceptance of the General Waiver of Liability for the week, your acceptance of the Communicable Disease Waiver of Liability for the week, and your agreement to abide by the SFL Code of Conduct Policy during the week. Your agreement to the General Waiver of Liability for the event includes your agreement to the use of your image, likeness and/or voice in publicity and marketing materials and activities. Your application submission also includes an indication of whether or not you wish your name and contact information to be excluded from the event attendee list that is distributed to all event participants via e‑mail before the start of the event.

The responses that you submit are transmitted electronically in a secure manner to those Ski for Light personnel who need to have the information that you provide in order to perform their assigned function for the event. These people include the application coordinator, the personnel who determine your suitability to attend the upcoming event (including the current SFL President and Event Chair), the personnel responsible for pairing you with an appropriate skiing partner for the week, plus the meals, housing and transportation coordinators for the event and the SFL Treasurer.

These personnel receive submitted information in two ways. First, some SFL personnel receive a secure email message containing the application responses that you submit. Second, all submitted data is transmitted to a secure cloud database supplied by SalesForce, Inc. which serves as the major repository of all event application information and is accessible via password to only those SFL personnel who need such access. You may view the SalesForce privacy policy at https://www.salesforce.com/privacy/regions/.

Your submitted application data will also be used to subscribe you to an event e‑mail listserve and a general SFL announcement e‑mail listserv. After you are first subscribed you will receive a welcome e‑mail message, giving you the option to decline membership in the listserv.

Applications to each Annual Event that are submitted by you, and a record of your donations or payments, is retained for seven years, per the terms of the SFL Document Retention and Destruction policy that you may view on the SFL website at www.sfl.org/board/policy/pc20.html.

We list on the SFL website the names of all life members of Friends of SFL, the results of the race and rally from the most recent event, the names of recipients of all significant SFL awards and honors, the names of SFL committee members, and the names of all current officers and directors of Ski for Light, Inc. There are also occasional photos and videos on the website of event participants and activities.

III. Your Access to and Control Over Information

You may opt out of any future contacts from us at any time by sending a request to Privacy@sfl.org or by calling 612‑827‑3232.

You may request that we not include your name on the roster of life members of Friends of SFL, or that any online image or likeness of you be removed from the website, with a request to Privacy at SFL.org or a phone call to 612‑827‑3232.

You may not request that your name be removed from the published race and rally results, the roster of award recipients, the roster of SFL committee members, or the roster of officers and directors, as your acceptance of such listing is implied by your participation in the race and rally, your acceptance of an honor or award, your acceptance of a committee position, or your acceptance of election as an officer or director.

You may ask to be sent a copy of the contact information that SFL has for you with a message to info@sfl.org. If necessary or desirable, you may then request that such information be updated or corrected.

IV. Security

When you entrust your personal information to a website, you expect the operators of that site to demonstrate that they have earned your trust. Maintaining the privacy and security of your personal information is our highest priority.

We take precautions to protect your information. When you submit sensitive information via our website, your information is protected both online and offline.

Wherever we collect sensitive information (such as the information on an event application), that information is encrypted and transmitted to us in a secure way, using Secure Sockets Layer software (SSL). You can verify this by looking for a closed lock icon at the bottom of your web browser or looking for "https" at the beginning of the address of the web page.

V. Cookies

We use "cookies" on this site. A cookie is a piece of data stored on a site visitor's hard drive to help us improve your access to our site and identify repeat visitors to our site. Usage of a cookie is in no way linked to any personally identifiable information on our site.

VI. Donations and Payments

Donations and payments transacted through the SFL.org website utilize the PayPal(r) Checkout payment gateway. In conformance with Payment Card Industry (PCI) guidelines, user credit card information is not stored in SFL databases or retained on SFL servers. Please see the Privacy Policy for PayPal Services at www.paypal.com/us/legalhub/privacy‑full for additional details about how PayPal protects transaction data.

When the SFL website is not immediately available to process a donation or payment we use Square for this purpose. They have procedures and protections that are similar to PayPal. You may read their privacy policy for the protection of data at https://squareup.com/us/en/legal/general/privacy‑no‑account.

VII. California Residents

If you are a California resident, California Civil Code Section 1798.83 permits you to request information regarding the disclosure of certain personal information about you to third parties for the third parties' direct marketing purposes. SFL does not disclose this personal information to third parties for their direct marketing purposes.

VIII. Additional Data Protection Rights in Europe

 If you live in the European Economic Area or the United Kingdom, you also have the right to:

* Obtain confirmation that we hold Personal Data about you,

* Request access to and receive information about the Personal Data we maintain about you,

* Receive copies of the Personal Data we maintain about you,

* Request that we provide certain parts of your Personal Data to you or transmit it directly to another company that processes Personal Data, and

* Have your Personal Data blocked, anonymized or deleted, as appropriate.

These rights may be limited in some circumstances under applicable law. To exercise these rights, please contact us as set forth below. We may ask you to provide additional information for identity verification purposes or to verify that you are in possession of an applicable email account.

In addition, if you are in the European Economic Area or the United Kingdom and you have any complaints about how we use your Personal Data, you have the right to lodge a complaint with the data protection authority in your country.

IX. Outside Links

This web site contains links to other sites. Please be aware that we are not responsible for the content or privacy practices of such other sites. We encourage our users to be aware when they leave our site and to read the privacy statements of any other site that collects personally identifiable information.

X. Contact Information

If you have requests concerning the information that we have about you, or if you feel that we are not abiding by this privacy policy, you should contact us immediately via telephone at 612‑827‑3232 or via e‑mail at Privacy@sfl.org.
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Ski for Light
Nominating Committee Report for Jan. 26 Board Meeting
Chair: Melinda Hollands
Members: Amy Brannan
        Bob Civiak
        Lynee Forsyth
         Scott McCall
Article V of the Constitution and Bylaws for Officers was revised and approved by the Board at the summer Board Meeting in 2023. Therefore this is the 		first Nominating Committee to follow these adopted procedures.
The SFL Executive Committee selected and announced   the members of the Nominating Committee at the October 2023 Board meeting. The Executive Committee selected the three required Board members, and opted to add  two additional members who have served on the Board recently and remain involved in SFL. The Nom Com felt having five members was helpful. Following the guidelines set forth in Article V, the Nom Com explained the new process and invited Board members nominations. The Nom  Com collected Candidate Statements and offered and conducted Information Sessions with those nominees that were  interested. The following  slate of candidates was presented to the Board on December 12 along with Their Candidate Statements.
President Julie Coppens
Vice President Sheri Richardson
Treasurer Tim Mc Corcle
Secretary Krista Erickson
Director- at-Large Nicole Haley
Director- at-Large David Fisichella

 an invitation for additional nominations was included in this announcement. . No further nominations were received.
On January 9 the NC hosted a Candidate Forum. Each candidate made a three minute presentation and then all answered three identical questions  which were developed by the Nom Com and distributed to the candidates  four days prior to the Forum. The questions asked were as follows:
Question 1  Are there specific recommendations that you would make to the Board to maintain focus on our Mission Statement?
Question 2  Tell us one thing about SFL that you think works particularly well and one that could use improvement.
Question 3   From your perspective or role on the Executive Committee, what issue would be a priority to address?    
 
The Forum was held via zoom and approximately 18 Board members participated. The Forum was recorded and distributed to the Board after the Forum. 
The election of Officers will be held in the afternoon of the Annual Board meeting on Friday, January 26, 2024 .
Overall the Nom Com members felt positive about this new process. We have taken notes on procedural details that could be clarified further and will be submitting those notes to the Constitution and Bylaws Committee. Additionally, the Nom Com felt that information shared in the Information Sessions was valuable for the other Executive Board members to hear. The questions the Nom Com developed for the Candidate Forum were intended to highlight some of this information. Additional notes from these Informational Sessions will be shared with the Executive Committee once it is officially elected. Thanks to the Constitution and Bylaws Committee for thoughtfully and specifically creating this new process. And special thanks to fellow Nom Com members for their time and thoughtful discernment as we considered future leaders for our organization.
Respectfully submitted,
Melinda Hollands
Chair of Nom Com for the 2024-2026 term 


DRAFT 
Committee Description 
Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Committee

The purpose of the Diversity, Equity and Inclusion (DEI) Committee is to cultivate an environment within the Ski for Light, Inc., (SFL) community that embraces diversity as SFL’s greatest strength where every person, regardless of their background or ability, feels welcomed and valued. DEI shall include, but not be limited to: race; national origin; gender/sex; sexual orientation; gender identity or expression; economic status; religion; age; and disability. The Committee shall be co-chaired by a current Board member and a non-Board member. In pursuit of its purpose, the Committee shall:

Facilitate regular assessments to measure SFL's progress in becoming more diversified and inclusive. These assessments may include evaluating participant demographics, surveying participants, and tracking the implementation of diversity-related initiatives and policies;
Provide recommendations to ensure that principles and best practices of diversity, equity and inclusion are an integral part of all SFL processes, policies and programs including recruitment and retention of guides, skiers and volunteers;
Annually report to the SFL Board on the current status of diversity, equity and inclusion within SFL;
Arrange for the provision of information and training on topics related to diversity, equity and inclusion for the SFL Board and/or SFL community as needed.



